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DRYLAND SALINITY - ENVIRONMENTAL DAMAGE 
Motion 

Resumed from 22 June 2005 on the following motion moved by Dr G.G. Jacobs - 
That this government be condemned for its lack of action in addressing the serious environmental 
damage caused by dryland salinity in this state’s agricultural region.   

Mr A.D. McRAE (Riverton - Minister for Disability Services) [5.30 pm]:  This is a debate resumed from June 
last year.  Of course, many things have changed since then.   

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr P.B. Watson):  Order, members!  I know that everyone likes to have a chat, but 
there is a place to have it, and it is not in the chamber. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  However, one of the things that has not changed is that salinity continues to be the single 
most significant environmental and emerging economic challenge to not only agricultural regions within 
Western Australia, but also metropolitan and urbanised areas and the extensive pastoral lands and rangelands of 
Western Australia.  The member who moved this motion articulated quite clearly the damage that rising salinity 
is causing across agricultural areas.   

Mr T. Buswell:  You need a bigger font! 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  Yes, I do need a bigger font.  I have only just gone up to times one and a half glasses.  I 
probably need to go up to times two glasses.   

Mr T. Buswell:  Why would your eyesight be diminishing, minister?  What is the reason for that? 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  Trying to peer into the truth of the words that the Deputy Leader of the Opposition might 
utter.  I think that is the reason.  A person goes blind when he tries to find that.  The motion that this government 
be condemned for its lack of action in addressing the serious environmental damage caused by dryland salinity in 
this state’s agricultural region fails because the curse and the scourge of salinity that is now spreading across our 
rangelands and agricultural lands and into urban areas did not emerge in 2001, in 2005 or in the 1990s.  This has 
been coming since the moment that extensive land clearing changed the hydrological cycles in our landscape in 
the late nineteenth century, which indeed was accelerated, in particular, with the post World War II land clearing 
of the eastern, central and northern wheatbelt.   

Mr R.C. Kucera:  In fact, we were paying them to cut it down. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  Indeed.  Member for Yokine, not only were we paying them for cutting it down, but also 
many of the leases were conditional purchase leases, and if leaseholders could not demonstrate that they had 
totally cleared 100 per cent of that land - it was absolute clear-felling - they had to forfeit their lease. 

Mr R.C. Kucera:  As a young policeman in South Stirling, I used to serve the summonses on them. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  It is an extraordinary thing to contemplate now that we are in this chamber - 

A member interjected. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  No, that is a true experience.  The scourge that we are now dealing with has been building 
for generations.  I think everybody in this chamber would acknowledge that the level of understanding and 
scientific knowledge of hydrological systems and soil types has reached the point at which the nature of 
vegetation and revegetation in productive agricultural lands is only now being truly understood as a complete 
system.  We might have understood particular elements of it previously; we had a level of understanding and 
scientific knowledge of those elements.  However, it is only in more recent times, I think since the advent of the 
science of ecology, that we have understood the holistic nature and the interconnected nature of vegetation, soils, 
hydrology, rainfall and land-use types, and the interaction of all those things.  Therefore, this motion fails, not 
because salinity is not a problem, but because it attempts to politicise something that will ultimately be solved by 
a non-partisan attack.  That non-partisan attack is best represented by the agreement that state Labor 
governments - the previous Gallop Government and now the Carpenter Government - have entered into with 
conservative federal governments.  In Western Australia, the national action plan for salinity and water quality is 
a $316 million program over three and a half years, jointly funded by the state and commonwealth governments, 
with a very clear agenda to build community and industry capacity to fight salinity.  It is in that context and in 
those terms that this motion fails, and that will be the reason that the government opposes it. 

I will leave much of the government’s response on this matter to the parliamentary secretary elect for agriculture, 
food and forestry. 

Mr T. Buswell:  Please, save us! 
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Mr A.D. McRAE:  He will be unleashed.  He will come at the opposition like a tidal wave! 

Dr S.C. Thomas:  A saltwater tidal wave. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  Yes, a saltwater tidal wave.  The tsunami is coming to the opposition.   

Mr T. Buswell:  Don’t raise the bar above crawling height. 

Mr A.D. McRAE:  This is not a limbo dance.  The reason it is appropriate that the parliamentary secretary elect 
the member for Bassendean take up this matter is that he has been reviewing this debate since last year.  He has 
had a chance to at least get a level of understanding of the debate of last June. 

It has become evident in the past 18 months since the last election and since the process of agreement making 
and operational plan and management plan development has occurred through the state’s six natural resource 
management regions that that $316 million joint program between the commonwealth and the state is getting 
down to the grassroots.  It is being taken up by individual farmers, property owners, leaseholders and local 
governments, and is being supported by literally hundreds of state government officers throughout regional 
Western Australia who understand what it means to be on the ground and operating a farm, both in economic 
terms and in sustainable environmental terms.  The solution will come not from this Parliament; but from people 
who are working together on the ground; that is, good scientists, good farmers, good landholders and good 
leaseholders working together with local government and the state and federal governments.  It will not come 
from motions of condemnation. 

I will finish by saying that I will oppose this motion simply because it fails to deal with the single critical 
ingredient that is necessary to attack salinity, and that is a degree of bipartisan support. 

DR S.C. THOMAS (Capel) [5.38 pm]:  I thank the minister for his words.  Finally, after leaving the portfolio, 
he has started to make a bit of sense when he talks about it.  We hope that the minister will be able to continue 
that in his next portfolio.  We are talking about raising the bar at least a foot or so, I suspect.  I was very glad to 
hear the minister talk about a bipartisan approach, because I know that the federal government is very interested 
in the issue of dryland salinity in this state.  I know that the federal minister is also interested.  We have just 
heard a very good speech from the minister.  I do not often say that, but we have heard a very nicely timed 
speech about this bipartisan approach.  I thought that was very good, because the state and federal governments 
are a team in this issue.  They have both put funding into the dryland salinity programs, and they are both part of 
the management teams in many of these programs.  I am always intrigued to hear the Minister for the 
Environment bagging his federal counterpart about his salinity programs and ideas, when the state government 
actually contributes to those programs through the national action plan and various other funding mechanisms.  
The state government is part of the process, so I am always intrigued to find that we are bagging the federal 
government on one hand and walking down the road hand-in-hand with it on the other. 

Mr M.P. Whitely:  This motion does not bag the federal government; it bags the state government.  Will you 
vote with us against this motion? 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  I am saying that the minister has said that the federal government is interested and that the 
governments are working together.  This motion should be supported because the government spends all its time 
bagging the federal government about dryland salinity.  The Minister for the Environment here is on record 
talking about salt coming down the Avon River into the Swan River.  A very good case can be made that in fact 
very little salt comes down from the Avon.  In fact, it comes down only during flood times.  There is a massive 
catchment area of 133 000 square kilometres, give or take a smidgen.  It is about the size of Tasmania.  We all 
know why the salt collects.  We cannot point the finger at the Labor Party and say that it is responsible for the 
rising watertable and increasing salinity.  Over a long period governments of both persuasions demanded the 
clearing of large areas that has resulted in watertable changes. 

The timber industry is often a bit of a whipping boy for the parliamentary Labor Party; it likes to give the timber 
industry a very hard time.  However, where there was a strong and vibrant timber industry in the south west, 
there was no widespread clearing.  In my electorate and in the areas around your electorate, Mr Acting Speaker 
(Mr P.B. Watson), there are large areas of state forest, where large numbers of large trees are keeping 
watertables down.  Why is that?  Is it that the people in those areas have loved the trees for 120 or 150 years?  
No, it is because there was a timber industry.  There are some national parks in the area but most of the forest is 
state forest, and most of it has been harvested and regrown.  This is a bouquet for the timber industry at a time 
when the Labor Party appears to be its great enemy.  Where there has been a strong and vibrant timber industry 
the effects of salinity have been minimal.  That is something positive coming out of the timber industry. 

Outside that area great swathes of timber have been knocked down to create farmland, as occurred in the 
wheatbelt region.  Some of the shires in my electorate are 80 per cent state forest, whereas the wheatbelt has 
much less.  There has been a huge amount of clearing.  Some shires have almost no forested or timbered areas of 
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any great significance.  This is not about apportioning blame.  Mistakes were made, and continue to be made in 
some other parts of the country.  In Western Australia, governments of both sides are now doing a lot towards 
the prevention of clearing of large areas of timber.  Most of the clearing now happening in Australia occurs in 
Queensland. 

Mr M. McGowan:  The Queensland government has recently fixed that. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  I understand that some changes have been made.  Is it completely through Parliament?  I 
understand the Queensland government has made moves to curtail clearing.  

Mr M. McGowan:  They tell me it is happening.  I am not sure whether it had to go through Parliament, but 
they tell me that the clearing controls are in place. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  So it is starting to move.  I thank the minister.  That will make a dramatic difference to the 
amount of land that is cleared in this country and to the rising watertables.  However, Queensland does not have 
the same level or impact of salinity that Western Australia experiences.  Western Australia has about 75 per cent 
of the salt-affected country in Australia.  That is due to a number of climatic reasons.  The majority of the 
rainfall in Queensland falls in summer.  The southern part of Queensland is a mixed area, but the rainfall in most 
of the rest of the state occurs in summer.  That, combined with different soils - there is generally a much stronger 
clay and loam base to the soil, while ours tend to be more sandy - means that Queensland does not suffer the 
same effects.  It has salinity, but the effects of that are not as great as they are in this state.  Western Australia is 
the capital of dryland salinity in Australia, and one of the key points in the world where salinity is causing a 
problem. 

Salinity is not a problem only for the farming community.  It is not just an issue about farmers getting 
productivity out of their land and tending to their financial bottom line.  In some cases that has an impact, but 
salinity also has a major impact on native ecosystems - the plants and animals found throughout the Western 
Australian wheatbelt.  The “ State of the Environment report: Western Australia draft 2006” released last month 
listed dryland salinity as one of the five-star issues for Western Australia.  It is one of the greatest issues facing 
this state, and we need to take some serious steps to start to address it. 

There are two ways in which dryland salinity needs to be addressed.  The first is not only the prevention of 
deforestation, but also reforestation.  I accept that, for the most part, planting pasture will not do the job because 
it will not drive watertables down sufficiently.  Reforesting must be done in some areas, and it is part of the 
answer.  However, it must be realised that reforestation cannot occur in some areas, because the land is too 
saline.  Some engineering solutions will be necessary to bring the land to the point at which it can be reforested.  
Some very interesting debates are taking place on this point.  When engineering and drainage solutions are 
introduced and saline water starts to be moved away, some of the land will be desalinated to the point at which it 
can be reforested.  We are not yet sure exactly what level of reforestation is required.  The ultimate solution is to 
eventually not require continual draining, but to achieve some level of reforestation.  It may be that some 
drainage and some reforestation may be required to keep the salt away in some shires.  Will 80 per cent of the 
area need to be planted back to trees?  Probably not.  In some areas it may well be as little as 20 per cent.   

Engineering solutions will need to be part of the answer.  I think the state government recognises that fact, 
despite all the jumping up and down and attacking the federal government about its proposed solutions.  The 
literature shows that the state government is a partner with the federal government in many experiments in 
engineering.  Engineering solutions effectively drain salt water away.  There are already enormous lengths of 
drains in the wheatbelt; I think something like 40 000 kilometres of drains.  They move salt water from one area 
to another without a long-term plan for where that salt will end up, and that is not acceptable.  It is not acceptable 
to move salt from one farm to another, even 10 or 20 kilometres away, but that happens at the moment.  Drains 
are emptying into natural watercourses.  When talking about watercourses, we must be careful, because they are 
not rivers.  Water does not sit in them all the time; generally they are just gullies in the ground.  Salt water runs 
down those watercourses and collects at various points.  Salt water that collects in much of the Yilgarn 
catchment of the upper Avon system ends up in Yenyening Lakes.  Further to the south, the Leichhardt system 
spreads out as tributaries to the Avon.  They collect and meet up at Yenyening Lakes.  Yenyening Lakes is an 
obvious spot for a concentration of salt.  What will be done with the salt?  At the beginning of an average 
channel, between one and six litres of salt water an hour per kilometre will be collected.  If there are 40 000 
kilometres and there is an average of two litres of water an hour per kilometre, 80 000 litres will come out.  That 
sounds like a lot of litres, but it is actually not that much water.  It is very saline water.  It is twice as salty as sea 
water; it is 30 to 60.  The state and federal governments should be working together to find a system by which to 
move that water and to decide what they will do with it.  The water coming through the 40 000 kilometres of 
drain in the area could fit in the back of an average milk tanker.  Every hour, only a milk tanker of water would 
be collected.  If it were collected in Yenyening Lakes, for example, lots of things could be done with it, if the 
governments were serious about moving this salt somewhere.  I am not a big believer in moving salt down the 
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river system.  I know that people are putting forward the proposal that the obvious answer is to dig down into the 
bed of the river system and move this salt down.  I know that the Minister for the Environment has made lots of 
speeches about how the federal minister will send all this salt down the Swan and Blackwood Rivers and that 
that will be the death of those rivers.  That is not actually what the federal minister, Ian Campbell, said.  He said 
that he would potentially look at moving salt down those rivers as long as there was no environmental impact. 

Mr M. McGowan:  That is not right. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  It is right.  That is what he said on 6PR radio to Bob Maumill, the doyen of 6PR and its 
best interviewer.  I am protected by parliamentary privilege, so I will not be shot if someone proves that it was 
not him. 

Mr G. Snook:  He’s a South Fremantle supporter! 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  I will not go into which football team he supports.  If I judged people on which football 
team they supported, I would never speak to the Acting Speaker (Mr P.B. Watson) again! 

That is not what the federal minister said.  However, there is potential to move salt water down the Avon and 
Blackwood Rivers occasionally, and that potential occurs when they are in flood.  The problem is that with 
declining water tables and declining rainfall -  

Mr B.S. Wyatt:  They’re never in flood. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  That is right; they are not in flood very often.  I thank the member for Victoria Park.  If a 
thousand gigalitres is coming down the Swan River, a massive amount of salt could be put in and spread out.  
One issue that the government has not been able to control is the algal blooms that generally occur after these big 
floods.  If a low concentration of salt were put in the river, which might have an impact on algal blooms, we 
could potentially move some of that salt down the river.  What we need to do is wait for the next big flood, when 
we will be able to move a heap of salt down the river, as could be done when it is picked up in the Blackwood 
River.  However, we cannot allow that to happen continually.  The Blackwood River is a prime example of that.  
Mr Acting Speaker, you have probably driven over the river and perhaps even fished on it at some point.  The 
Blackwood River has already been damaged by salt.  The level of salt that is moving down that river is killing 
off species, including marron, which used to be found all the way along the Blackwood River, but now there are 
none east of Nannup.  Salt is having an impact on the river now.  There is potential to do something about the 
salt.  With the goodwill of everybody, and if the salt can be controlled and measured, it can be sent down during 
times of flood, and heaven forbid we should ever get another flood.  However, the drought is a problem.  We 
must be optimistic.  We will get heavy rains and that will provide an opportunity if the systems are in place.  
However, we do not have to do that.  Salt can be collected.  Salt does not need to be collected on an economic 
basis; it will not pay for itself.  However, that does not matter.  We will not be doing this to make a profit; we 
will be doing this so that we can have a strategic plan to reclaim that land.  In the end, we will use engineering 
techniques and drainage to get the land to the point at which we can use the land partially for reforestation and 
partially for other types of land use.  If we have a multiuse system and we have tree farming and all the other 
systems that can be used, we can make a real difference to salinity in this state.  However, that will not happen.  
The Minister for Disability Services is perfectly right: that will not happen while there is sniping between the 
state and federal governments.  Of course, the minister’s government has to stop that sniping as much as the 
federal government does.  The opposition will look forward to the minister, in his powerful new role, exerting 
control and preventing members from making those attacks so that everybody can move forward in a positive 
way. 

Mr A.D. McRae:  You are right to say that, except for this point: when we need to snipe and argue on behalf of 
Western Australia, we will.  I am about to embark on negotiations on the Commonwealth State/Territory 
Disability Agreement.  Western Australia is being dudded.  Not for one moment will I stop being partisan when I 
am faced with that reality. 
Dr S.C. THOMAS:  I agree that the minister should go into bat for Western Australia, as should all members of 
Parliament.  However, his government is not doing that.  His government is taking cheap shots on the issue of 
salinity to get media headlines.  Government members are on record in this house and in the press as taking 
cheap shots.  They are taking pot shots at drainage programs and engineering solutions, and even trials of 
drainage programs and engineering solutions, in which the government is an active partner.  The state Minister 
for Agriculture and Food, bless him, is relatively positive.  He has said that he supports some of those programs.  
He is not very active all the time, but his heart is in the right place.  The Minister for the Environment is bagging 
those programs.  How will the government put together a system?  Where is its long-term planning to fix this 
problem?  The ministers cannot even talk with the same voice. 
Mr A.D. McRae:  That is why the Minister for Agriculture and Food has agreed to fund those trials of drains. 
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Dr S.C. THOMAS:  Absolutely.  The minister should not tell me; I know all about it.  He should tell the 
Minister for the Environment; he has no idea. 
Mr A.D. McRae:  That is not true.  His argument is that there is no science to prove that they are of benefit or 
are sustainable. 
Dr S.C. THOMAS:  The trials will go a long way to doing that.  The Minister for the Environment must be 
prevented from bagging the trials and the systems before the government knows what the answers are.  Time is 
agin me again.  Salinity is a great curse not just on the agricultural region of Western Australia, but also on the 
environment of Western Australia.  It is causing damage.  It is killing off ecosystems.  We are losing species 
thanks to dryland salinity.  A joint approach is needed.  The government should stop sniping, get off its hands 
and do something much more positive.  That is the reason that, unlike the minister, I think this motion should be 
supported. 
MR G. SNOOK (Moore) [5.57 pm]:  Many members in this house would not have had the unique opportunity 
that I was fortunate to have as a young person of growing up in the agricultural region of Western Australia in 
the 1950s and of farming on a family farm in the 1960s and 1970s.  Our farm was north east of Buntine in the 
Dalwallinu district and was at the highest and most distant point of the tributary collections of the Moore River.  
As the member for Capel explained, the wheatbelt is a massive region that is about one-third the size of Victoria 
and includes the Swan, Avon and Canning river catchment area.  Our property was in the Moore River 
catchment area; it was just outside the Swan, Avon and Canning catchment area.  I would like to relate to 
members my personal life experiences growing up on that property and how things changed from as far as back 
as I can remember as a young child.  The property had been partially cleared before the First World War and the 
Depression caused the owners to go broke.  Sadly, that was the case throughout Western Australia, and there are 
many examples of that in the agricultural areas of Western Australia.  An enormous amount of heartache was 
suffered by many people.   
Under the land service war settlement property scheme, my father took over the property in 1948.  Returned 
soldiers were afforded such an opportunity through this great scheme.  It meant that farmers who had gone 
overseas and served their country in World War II could return home to agriculture.  All bar 300 acres of that 
2 006 acre property was cleared.  There had obviously been a lot of regrowth because the farm had been 
abandoned during the Great Depression and the war years.  My father set about clearing the remainder of that 
land and leaving remnant vegetation.  People have heaped upon farmers a great deal of criticism about 
irresponsible land clearing attitudes and the fact that they had to clear their land, but that did not apply to this 
farm.  Subsequently, as we expanded our farming operations in the 1960s and 1970s, we acquired a conditional 
purchase block.  As the member for Yokine has said, farmers were required to clear at least 50 per cent of such 
properties, plus provide boundary fences etc.  That provision was enforceable.  People could lose everything they 
had invested if a police sergeant gave them a summons because they had not complied with the provision. 
Mr R.C. Kucera:  I do not think anybody is saying that the farmers were irresponsible, because nobody knew 
that salinity would be the ultimate outcome. 
Mr G. SNOOK:  I am not saying that.  Getting back to the debate, when salt became a problem a lot of people 
who misunderstood the science threw accusations around about whose fault it was.  There were a lot of ill-
informed people. 
Mr R.C. Kucera:  By implication you are saying that members were saying that.  We are not.  I just want to 
correct you. 
Mr G. SNOOK:  I am not saying that at all.  I know that members in this place have a far greater knowledge 
than the people who held those views some time ago.  We need to continually remind ourselves of how we move 
forward and pick up and advance our knowledge and practices in areas such as agriculture. 

To get back to my real-life experience, as young primary school students we used to pedal our bikes to the bus 
stop that was about three kilometres from the house.  We would pass a natural winter paddock creek on the 
valley floor.  It was broad, had flowing freshwater and no trees in it.  None of us at that time could foresee what 
would become of that land.  We would catch tadpoles and do all those things that young people did in those 
days, which are probably not acceptable today.  It clearly demonstrated to me in a very direct way the condition 
of the land and the environment compared with what we see today on the property.  That was the case until about 
the mid-1960s when people on our farm, and throughout Western Australia, became aware that salt was an issue.  
We asked what we could do to solve the problem.  The answer was to plant trees.  We planted hundreds of trees, 
along creek banks and fence lines, trying to lower the watertable, but the watertable kept rising.  There were 
obviously not enough trees.  People took no other action.  A series of dry years or a series of wet years seemed to 
have no impact; the saline watertable kept rising.  It killed all the trees.  We became very despondent, as did 
many other farmers at that time.  Then in the 1970s some people in the farming industry had the idea of building 
interceptor banks and drains.  They instinctively built them to survive on their own property.  From my 
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experience and observation, there is no doubt that, as evidenced today, some of those initiatives have worked.  
As you said when you stood alongside me a short time ago, Mr Acting Speaker (Dr S.C. Thomas), it was 
probably a poorly planned approach to solving the problem.  In a similar way to you, and I believe other 
members of the house, I believe that we need a collective approach.  One single attempted remedy will not solve 
the problem.  Drains will not solve the problem; planting trees cannot solve the problem; we need a combination 
of a whole range of effort to reduce the terrible impact of salinity that we face. 

Some figures have been released and have been quoted over and over again during the course of the debate 
which, as previous speakers have said, stemmed from about October of last year.  Between 1.8 million and 
two million hectares of land have been salt affected in Australia, and the figures are rising.  Some of these 
figures may be a little dated, but they are relevant when determining the extent of the problem that we face.  The 
area of salt-affected land is growing at a significant rate.  Up to $400 million a year of agricultural production is 
lost as a result.  If we do not address the problem and reduce the amount of land becoming salt affected, by 2050 
we will be faced with a massive problem.  Probably about one-third of the agricultural region of Western 
Australia will be saline affected or at risk of being saline affected as a result of rising watertables.  As an 
interesting aside, rising saline watertables in many areas have been assessed as a cost to local producers via shire 
rates to local government.  Rising saline watertables in many areas have been estimated to reduce bitumen road 
life expectancy by about 75 per cent.  We do not need to go into the costs, because we can well imagine the 
horrific costs that would impose on local government down the track if rising watertables began to affect a 
substantial number of roads. 

There is plenty of scope for us, as a community and as agricultural producers, to tackle this problem.  We need to 
collectively concentrate our efforts on doing that.  That is why this motion is aimed at criticising the state 
government.  The key driver must be the state government, in conjunction with the federal government.  I 
believe that a good step forward was made this year when the new Premier of the state signed up to the National 
Water Initiative.  We have moved forward a bit, but we lost two years while the argy-bargy debate occurred 
between the commonwealth and the state about the $8 million investment by the state that the commonwealth 
would not acknowledge. 

Mr A.D. McRae:  Look at the way the federal government has acted on that.  The debate on the Murray-Darling 
river system, on which it cannot get agreement, is consuming all the discussion under the National Water 
Initiative.  While the focus of the nation is on the Murray-Darling river system, which I understand is important - 

Mr G. SNOOK:  It is important; there is no question about that. 

Mr A.D. McRae:  It is very important.  The reason for the delay was because the federal government would not 
count the investment we had already made and because its only mindset was about the Murray-Darling river 
system, none of which would affect Western Australia at all. 

Mr G. SNOOK:  I understand the basis. 

Mr A.D. McRae:  I know you understand it. 

Mr G. SNOOK:  I clearly understand the basis of the minister’s analogy.  We who live in regional and rural 
Western Australia realise that people in the eastern states are in the same position that we are in.  It is a matter of 
population, where the votes are and where the demand is; that is the political reality.  Sadly, that is a reflection of 
the decision-making process, which I do not concur with.  The point is, we have taken a step in the right 
direction.  The National Water Initiative has been signed and we are moving forward, but we must be able to set 
down an overall plan.  The member for Capel touched on that in his address.  It is a key element to achieving the 
best value for our state and federal collective investment.  We must not forget the landowner, the primary 
producer.  An enormous investment has been made by individuals and collective land care groups into stemming 
the rise of salinity within the wheatbelt and various areas.  It will take a good plan that is supported by a step-by-
step appraisal process from which we can measure the results.  We cannot continue to allow groups in various 
areas to tear around implementing their own plans, such as creating miles of drains, without a collective 
approach. 

Mr M.P. Murray:  I know exactly what you are saying.  There are two areas: one is that the Murray-Darling 
river system is the only problem in some people’s eyes. 

Mr G. SNOOK:  That is where the votes are. 

Mr M.P. Murray:  The exact scenario you are describing is happening in our local river and drainage systems.  
A pot of money is going here and a pot of money is going there; they are doing different things and not 
coordinating.  That is one of the major downfalls in all the systems I see throughout the country.  I have had this 
debate in another area.  If we don’t take a collective approach to an overall problem, we will waste all the 
money. 
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Mr G. SNOOK:  I could not agree with the member more.  I have not done any research, but I have lived in a 
rural area all my life.  I am sure the member for Collie-Wellington would agree with me.  When the first tranche 
of the Natural Heritage Trust funding of I think $1 billion was allocated, I saw the frustration on primary 
producers’ faces over the waste of the dollar value.  It was spent on administration, motor cars and a range of 
costs involved in establishing groups, paying wages etc.  Not enough was spent on the ground where it was 
needed, and that disappointed many people.  It was a very sad state of affairs in which $1 billion, if spent 
properly -  

Mr A.D. McRae:  From the sale of Telstra. 

Mr G. SNOOK:  I do not want to get into the politics of the issue.  I am trying to argue the merits of collectively 
approaching this issue.  We can argue the politics of the issue until midnight tonight.   

The ACTING SPEAKER (Dr S.C. Thomas):  Not with me in the chair! 

Mr G. SNOOK:  No doubt that will not be the case.  My point is that we must get down to tintacks and develop 
a well-planned, collective approach so that the dollars we invest produce results.   

I will touch on what I believe is an opportunity that will benefit regional Western Australia.  There is no point 
pumping out saline water along a drain into a containment point or the Yenyening Lakes, and letting it flow 
down the river.  That is a wasted opportunity.  We should explore value adding and downstream processing that 
salt product, which I believe is done in other parts of the world; for example, I believe the Israelis do very well in 
this field.  I believe that examples exist throughout the world of refinement and processing of salt into its finer 
elements to achieve some really good commercial benefits.  It can create an industry, a by-product and 
employment.  There is an opportunity for us to explore those avenues in some cases, not generally across the 
wheatbelt, because there are literally billions of dollars worth of saline water.  In the rural towns, for example, 
the saline ground water is pumped out so that it flows into evaporation ponds.  That eliminates the rising damp 
that is affecting buildings, and saves those towns.  We should go a step further and consider using our capacity to 
value add to the product. 

Mrs C.A. Martin:  I went to Israel in January, and that country does have a desalination program.  It is not a big 
thing but people are working on it.  

Mr G. SNOOK:  Are they value adding to the salt? 

Mrs C.A. Martin:  Yes; it’s not a big thing, but they are working on it.  Because they value water so much, and 
six million people live in an area the size of a small station up my way, the reality is that it can work but you 
must make sure it is integrated into everything.  I will provide some more info on it. 

Mr G. SNOOK:  Last July, I took it upon myself to travel to Bendigo City, where the National Small Town 
Survival Conference was held.  A gentleman from a small town called Donald on the Wimera River in Victoria 
addressed the assembly.  People there were given federal funding for a trial pilot program that involved pumping 
out the high saline watertable.  That part of the Wimera River is probably not dissimilar to some parts of our 
rivers that are the worst affected by salt.  The program the town was undertaking was most interesting.  The 
saline water was being pumped into ponds and the salt was being evaporated.  They were beginning to develop 
specialist restaurant-grade salt from which they were receiving a considerable return.  In addition, the super-
saline water and fresh water was being interfaced with a membrane and it was producing electricity.  It was an 
experimental program but it was evidence that a diversified method of value adding to a commodity could turn a 
negative into a positive.  In addition, aquaculture trials were under way and specialist seaweeds were being 
grown.  The people there were replicating what was occurring in another small town in Israel.  Some of those 
products, albeit on a small scale, were bringing considerable financial returns per kilo.   

[Member’s time extended.] 
Mr G. SNOOK:  In a broader commercial context, there is merit in our exploring these avenues.  In essence, we 
must examine value adding and of using a variety of opportunities in our efforts to tackle salinity in Western 
Australia.  It is not a simple problem that can be fixed with a single silver bullet.  A solution lies in collectively 
examining a range of opportunities that we must consider turning into a commercial value-added resource.  In 
the first place, in conjunction with industry and the federal government, this government should be coordinating 
a plan to devise a process in which the investment of dollars will result in a good return.  It must look for 
opportunities to build industries in the wheatbelt.  It must examine that.   

Given an adequate supply of saline water, bearing in mind the integrated water scheme system throughout the 
wheatbelt, why cannot pilot programs be implemented of small-scale desalination plants throughout the 
wheatbelt?  Why cannot this saline water be converted into potable drinking water as happens on a large scale 
elsewhere?  All those opportunities must be examined, rather than people simply saying they will not do 
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anything because the commonwealth is playing hard ball.  We must take on board the opportunities and move 
forward. 

I return to my personal experience.  Here we were in the 1950s with fresh winter creeks and a fantastic 
environment: there were plenty of trees and plenty of birdlife in a fantastic natural environment with no evidence 
of salt.  It was not until I returned home in the mid-1960s that we started seeing the first signs of salinity on our 
farm at the headwaters of the creek flowing into the Moore River, which empties out at the small town of 
Guilderton.  It was not until this period and those first signs that the tree planting program was undertaken.  Mr 
Acting Speaker (Dr S.C. Thomas), you can imagine, with your experience in and around the agricultural 
industry, what would have progressed until this day.  During a visit to the wheatbelt last Thursday, I flew over 
our property, right over the spot where we used to catch the school bus, where frogs, birds and a range of fauna 
and flora were living in that perfect environment.  What did I see?  I saw a salt scald about 300 metres wide, 
which would have been the maximum extent of the freshwater creek through the open paddocks at flood level; it 
was only one foot or so deep, but it was spread out.  The entire 300-metre width of that creek was white with 
salt.  The trees that we stood under in the shade to gain relief from the summer heat were gone - not one tree 
remained.  There were dead stumps and the rest were gone.  That is the case right through that area.  On the 
2 000 acre farm we owned back in those days, probably one-third of the land area has been lost to salt, and that 
figure is probably rising. 

What is the answer?  What can we do in that instance?  I would suggest a combination approach that would fit 
into a plan.  There is no deep drain, because over the past three decades none of the landowners in the area has 
been able to agree on how to do it, who should start, who is going to pay and what will happen to the water 
downstream; it is the old problem of passing the product further down the line, and the person further down the 
line not wanting to be part of it.   

I suggest a combination approach of a deep drain, tree planting, and some groundwater pumping to lower the 
watertable in a broader extent.  The imposition of salt-tolerant grasses and cultivated crops would gradually 
result in, as is the case in other examples around Western Australia, the reclamation of some lands that were 
totally unproductive and lost to salt.   

I propose that this state government be condemned for its lack of action in addressing the salinity problem.  The 
government needs to take action - that is what it is all about.  It needs to step up, lead the field, take the action, 
get stuck into it and develop a plan for all Western Australians to solve this problem.  I support the motion. 

MR M.P. WHITELY (Bassendean) [6.23 pm]:  All the speakers I have heard in this debate have 
acknowledged the fact that dryland salinity is an enormous problem in Western Australia.  The Minister for 
Disability Services described it as the greatest environmental problem that we face, and he is right.  It is not just 
a threat to agriculture and agricultural production; it is also a threat to biodiversity.  The Minister for Disability 
Services first began his contribution to this debate in June 2005 when he was parliamentary secretary to the 
Minister for Agriculture and Food.  In that illuminating debate, the minister talked about how over two million 
hectares of agricultural land had been made either totally unproductive or virtually totally unproductive.  He 
outlined that the figure is expected to increase by 50 per cent over the next 15 years, regardless of what we do 
now.  I think that highlights the long-term nature of this problem.  It is a problem that has been a long time in 
creation, and it will frankly take a long time to achieve a solution.  It is obviously particularly bad in the 
wheatbelt, in the triangle extending from the coast to Esperance and back up to Geraldton.  It is, as I said, a 
problem that has been created over the period of European settlement, and which will take a considerable 
number of years - decades, in fact - to be finally addressed. 

This generation has to face the problems created by past agricultural practices, and particularly past land clearing 
practices.  A number of members have spoken about the fact that agricultural leases were conditional upon 
50 per cent of the land being cleared within a six-year time frame.  The member for Moore talked about it.  The 
member for Yokine talked, by way of interjection, about the fact that the police could enforce the resumption of 
lands from people who had taken up those leases and had not cleared 50 per cent of the land within six years.  
Those sorts of policies are today unthinkable.  We realise, with perfect hindsight, that that practice was 
absolutely unsustainable.  Of course, we cannot blame past generations.  They did not have the level of 
knowledge that we have now.  However, it highlights the fact that it is a problem that has been created largely 
over the past 100 years, but began 177 years ago.  As I said, with hindsight, we would never have allowed those 
practices to take place.  Even though previous generations have created the problem, we need to deal with it.   

This motion condemns the government.  It specifically reads - 

 That this government be condemned for its lack of action in addressing the serious environmental 
damage caused by dryland salinity in this state’s agricultural region.   
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I cannot support this motion, and neither can the government, because the facts simply do not support the 
assertion in the motion.  Yes, dryland salinity is an enormous problem; yes, it needs immediate and sustained 
action into the future.  However, this government certainly does not need condemnation for the actions it has 
taken.  Even before the election of the Gallop government in 2001, the Labor Party in opposition had a very 
strong commitment to tackling the issue of dryland salinity.  In the lead-up to the 2001 election, the land care 
and environment election policy stated - 

There is no doubt that salinity is the greatest environmental problem facing Western Australia.  It is also 
a critical social and economic issue.   

It outlined a number of specific election commitments that Labor, if elected, would put into place.  I will outline 
what those promises were.  Those promises were made and those promises have been kept.  There are four of 
them. 
The first was to provide a specific minister with responsibility for salinity.  Initially, the former Minister for the 
Environment was the lead minister in this area, and she worked in a highly collaborative way with the Minister 
for Agriculture and Food.  That has now changed; the Minister for Agriculture and Food is the lead minister, but 
he works closely with the current Minister for the Environment, who I believe will speak on this issue.  That 
promise has been delivered.  The efforts of two ministers have been directed towards this problem, and, as 
promised, we have had a lead minister the whole way through.  The second promise was to review the State 
Salinity Strategy and recommend improvements.  This was done, and the recommendations included the 
establishment of the National Resource Management Council and the state NRM office, and that was again a 
promise made and delivered.  The third promise was to allocate $6 million to establish, on a catchment-by-
catchment basis, a number of demonstration sub-catchments.  The catchment demonstration initiative is now 
well under way.  Again, that is a promise made and a promise delivered.  

The fourth promise made in opposition - this in no way outlines everything we have done in government- was to 
provide $4 million to support a range of engineering pilot projects.  This was done.  I do not have the updated 
figures but in the middle of 2005 there were 11 projects at nine sites.  Again, this was a promise made and a 
promise delivered.  Far from being inactive, this government gave a clear commitment, outlining the fact that 
dryland salinity was the number one environmental problem.  We promised to address that, and we took action 
to make sure the promises were delivered.  That, of course, relates only to the actions taken in relation to our 
election promises.  Probably our most fundamental achievement in this area was the joint commonwealth-state 
commitment of $316 million for a national action plan for salinity and water quality.  The state and the 
commonwealth each provided $158 million.  That has been spread over a number of projects in a holistic way.  
The vast majority of those moneys go to regional Western Australia. 
I will detail some of the different actions taken under that plan.  In the financial year now coming to an end, 
$62 million was allocated to be spent, $27 million of which came from the commonwealth and $35 million from 
the state.  This has been not just a financial contribution, but also a contribution of intellect.  We have taken a 
coordinated approach to make sure this money is not wasted and frittered away in a series of unrelated 
expenditures.  This was not done with the Natural Heritage Trust funding, as outlined by the member for Moore, 
when $1 billion that came from the privatisation of Telstra was largely frittered away.  I am not saying all the 
projects under that program did not achieve benefits, but much of it was politically motivated.  The member for 
Moore made the case better than I can, but the lack of a coordinated approach largely saw the money from 
Telstra’s privatisation frittered away.  We are avoiding that by taking a highly coordinated approach to make 
sure we get bang for our buck. 
The two ministers - the Minister for Agriculture and Food and the Minister for the Environment - have been the 
key to this.  They have worked collaboratively, as has the National Resource Management council and, at an 
officer level, the directors general and senior officers in each of the key agencies who are required to coordinate 
those efforts.  I want to talk about a number of specific initiatives.  The first is the cooperation with the six 
regional catchment councils - Swan; Avon; northern; agricultural; south west strip, which is the south coast; and 
rangelands.  The ministers have had regular meetings with those councils.  Representatives of key state agencies 
sit on the boards of these councils to ensure there is a collaborative approach.  The state is also represented on a 
board of the Co-operative Research Centre for Plant-Based Management of Dryland Salinity.  We want to make 
sure the best science is brought to bear.  These are commitments over and above those that were included in our 
election commitments. 

We have worked with the regional catchment councils to establish integrated regional plans to address the 
problem of salinity.  Over the past year we have seen these plans not only developed, but also launched.  A 
specific initiative that would be of interest to the member for Collie-Wellington was that we negotiated joint 
funding of $30 million: $15 million each from the commonwealth and the state under the NAP for the Collie 
recovery project.  This is a combined engineering plant-based project aimed at making the Wellington reservoir 
water potable.  It is a truly iconic project. 
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The state government has contributed $32 million to the $64 million plantation forestry initiative, Infinitree, 
under the NAP.  This is a collaborative tree farming program in which the Forest Products Commission has 
partnered with private investors and farmers to grow commercial tree crops and combat salinity.  It also 
addresses the allied problems of soil degradation, erosion and waterlogging.  This initiative provides an 
opportunity for commercial gain through tree cropping and achieving good environmental outcomes in areas of 
salinity, soil degradation, erosion and waterlogging. 

A huge range of projects have begun within government agencies.  I would like to highlight three specific 
programs in the Department of Environment.  The first is the water resource recovery catchment program, which 
involves the national resource management groups working together with the community, industry, local 
governments, research institutions, landholders and state government agencies to reduce salinity levels in the 
Helena, Collie, Warren, Denmark and Kent rivers.  The second initiative is the salinity investment framework, 
which has been set up to identify priorities and guide investment projects that have the best chance of protecting 
our productive land, water, biodiversity and rural infrastructure.  This project has been instrumental in 
identifying high importance assets based on their value and threat information, particularly in the Avon basin.  
Consideration is now being given to whether this project can be extended to other regions. 

The third initiative is the state of the water resources report.  The objective of this report is to summarise the 
condition of and pressures on WA water resources.  Again, this is part of the coordinated approach.  Those are 
the three initiatives from the Department of Environment. 

In the Department of Agriculture and Food there are another three initiatives I would like to highlight.  One is 
the rural town and liquid assets program, which increases the awareness of urban salinity in rural and regional 
towns, and offers solutions to problems.  The project has led to the development of the liquid assets project, 
which will pave the way for on-site water management plans, integrated town water management pilot schemes 
and a rural town water management system model.  Another initiative is recharge reduction.  This involves the 
department working alongside the Co-operative Research Centre for Plant-Based Management of Dryland 
Salinity to develop management options that, when integrated into farming systems, will reduce excess water 
entering the ground water.  That involves the use of perennial pastures such as lucerne to see whether they are 
useful in preventing the water table from rising.  The third initiative is the rapid catchment appraisal.  I believe 
the target for the end of 2005 was a total of 11 million hectares of land 

Almost every farmer in Western Australia will now be able to receive an assessment of his or her land salinity 
risk and other forms of land degradation.  They will be able to use these appraisals.  A number of options will be 
outlined in these appraisals to address the salinity and land degradation on their farms.  It is believed that by the 
end of 2006 the entire Western Australian agricultural area will have been assessed.  Each farmer will have 
access to these assessments.  That is another initiative of the Department of Agriculture.  Far from doing nothing, 
the government is taking a very proactive approach to dealing with this problem. 

The Department of Conservation and Land Management has another four initiatives, which I will briefly 
highlight.  The first is the natural diversity recovery catchments, which were established as part of the state 
salinity action plan to protect biodiversity threatened by increasing salinity.  The second initiative is the 
development of new broadscale revegetation systems.   

[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr M.P. WHITELY:  Under this initiative, CALM is managing projects aimed at developing new commercial 
native plant-based industries.  CALM’s third initiative is the management of remnant native vegetation.  Often 
that involves the protection of remnant native vegetation through conservation covenants.  From my time as the 
member for Roleystone, I know that that can be a little controversial because there is this interplay between 
private property rights and the need to conserve the environment.  Generally speaking, those sorts of initiatives 
have been well received.  The fourth initiative proposed by CALM is a biological survey of the agricultural zone.  
A fifth initiative by CALM is wetland monitoring.   

I have gone through what CALM is doing, what the Department of Agriculture is doing and what the 
Department of Environment is doing.  The Forest Products Commission has a role to play.  It has an action plan 
for tree farming.  To my knowledge, it has invested more than $3 million to buy four properties between the 
mid-west and Esperance to demonstrate the environmental and economic benefits of integrating trees into 
farming operations. 

A huge raft of actions has been taken by this government.  We took this issue seriously before we went into 
government.  I outlined earlier the four specific commitments we made, which were delivered in full.  Since then 
we have worked collaboratively with the federal government.  A total of $316 million has been contributed over 
three and a half years, being $158 million of state government money and $158 million of federal government 
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money.  These funds have gone into a holistic, integrated approach to deal with the number one environmental 
problem of salinity. 

As many members have outlined, this has been a long time in the creation; it is multicausal.  It is only by 
addressing these causes into the long term that we will make progress on this issue.  As I said earlier, before 
coming into government we made specific promises, recognised the seriousness of the issues and committed 
serious resources in an intelligent way to address the issues.  Whilst I applaud much of what members opposite 
have said in this debate - I certainly would not argue with their assessment of the seriousness of the issue - I 
cannot support this motion.  As I have just outlined, the Gallop and Carpenter governments have taken this issue 
very seriously.  The next 10 to 15 governments of this state will also need to do so if we are to see a long-term 
outcome that benefits this state. 

Mr R.C. Kucera:  Actually, member, I was recently at the World Health Organisation conference in Europe and 
potable water is now the key issue for the WHO worldwide.  It is not just in Western Australia. 

Mr M.P. WHITELY:  So it is a Third World issue also.   

Mr R.C. Kucera:  Professor Tom Kirkwood from Newcastle University said that the chances of the human race 
still being around at the end of this century were now getting down to 50-50.   

Mr C.J. Barnett:  You may have heard my comments earlier: water is the issue of the twenty-first century.  It is 
the defining issue. 

Mr R.C. Kucera:  I never disagreed with that. 

Mr M.P. WHITELY:  I might just take over now.  The Minister for the Environment is one of the two key 
ministers leading this integrated charge on behalf of the Carpenter government, and he is anxious to speak, so I 
will resume my seat. 

MR M. McGOWAN (Rockingham - Minister for the Environment) [6.45 pm]:  I acknowledge the 
contribution of my colleague the Minister for Agriculture and Food in this area, particularly the significant 
amounts of money that are now being spent on attempting to deal with what is a tremendously large issue.  The 
member for Bassendean outlined some of the specific initiatives that have been taken around the state, 
particularly in the wheatbelt and in the south west of the state, to deal with this issue on a governmental basis.  
Between the state government and the commonwealth, we are spending $316 million on various projects, 
including reafforestation projects, various drainage projects and research projects.   

I find it a little unusual that the opposition should move a motion condemning the government for its lack of 
action in addressing this issue when we are doing a lot more than any previous government did.  It is a strange 
motion to move in the spirit of bipartisanship.  The member for Capel said that we should all work together with 
the commonwealth and we should be happy families on these issues whenever we can.  The wording of this 
motion puts that sentiment into some doubt because of the fact that it is quite a partisan and unnecessarily critical 
way of attempting to raise this issue in this Parliament.   

As I said, the Minister for Agriculture and Food has done a magnificent job of bringing forward projects.  He has 
completely reorganised natural resource management and the framework around that in this state to get an 
outcomes focus on what we do.  If we move among natural resource groups, as I have recently in my new 
appointment as environment minister, we find that they have nothing but praise for the way in which we have 
addressed this issue and created a workable structure to try to get results on the ground.  They are very happy 
with the amount of money that we are putting towards this project. 

The other part of the commentary that I have heard from the opposition, both yesterday and today, is that these 
matters are somehow our fault.  Yesterday a motion was moved about how the “State of the Environment report” 
brings all these deficiencies of the government to attention. 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  We didn’t say that.  The “State of the Environment report”, which you abandoned, was a 
significant report.  What was disappointing was your flippant response to it, to be honest, talking about nuclear 
dumps and all the rest of the nonsense when there was a serious scientific report on environment and degradation 
in the state.  Your response - you should re-read it, minister - was very, very disappointing and you are capable 
of better.   

Mr M. McGOWAN:  I thank the member for Cottesloe for that contribution.  I have worked out over the years 
that whenever the member for Cottesloe gets really angry towards someone, it means he is feeling a little 
threatened by what that person is doing.  The angrier he gets towards me makes me realise that he is feeling a 
little nervous about whatever he is doing.  Whenever he is nice to me, I know I must be doing something wrong.  
I feel kind of reassured when he uses this snappy tone towards me in this place.  I feel much more relaxed.   
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Mr E.S. Ripper:  You shouldn’t say that about an elder statesman. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  Yes, he is the elder statesman of the Liberal Party.  However, I do think that the member 
for Cottesloe protests a little too much at times; therefore, I know I am on the right track!  Commentary on these 
issues from the opposition was unnecessary.  They are long-term issues.  The issue of salinity will not be 
resolved in years, as I said yesterday, or decades; I think it will take centuries to fix it properly.  This government 
is on the path to doing something about it, but it is incredibly difficult to come up with a solution overnight.  
However, we have to start somewhere, and that is what we are doing.  Government members have expressed all 
the different initiatives being undertaken.  I will not repeat them, but they are a great start in the effort to deal 
with the salinity problem. 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  Do you support drainage? 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  That is a very simplistic question: does the member support drainage? 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  Yes. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  There is a range of methods and areas in which drainage is appropriate and there is a 
range of methods and areas in which it is not.  I raised the issue yesterday about commentary from the federal 
Minister for the Environment and Heritage.  He said that there is a certain region of salt-affected ground water, 
which is actually also acidic, in the vicinity of the Yenyening Lakes that should be drained into the lakes - hence, 
from the Avon River into the Swan River.  The federal minister said that.  He appears to be, and this has been 
confirmed by other people I have met in the Natural Resource Management Council, a captive of some people in 
that region who suggest these options to him; therefore, he takes up these suggestions and says that the state 
government should join the commonwealth government and just do it.  We cannot just do it.  We cannot just 
drain acidic water into a lake system that is the home of a great deal of native fauna, bird life and flora, and 
hence into the waterway abutting the most populous area of the whole state.  We cannot just do it.  It is a more 
complex question than whether we support drainage.  We must examine each initiative on its merits.  For that 
reason and the excellent job that the Minister for Agriculture and Food is doing, I am opposed to the motion. 

Question put and negatived. 

House adjourned at 6.52 pm 
__________ 

 


